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[Dr. McKinley, message Live With Confidence Of Victory]  < 212 > 
That was just fabulous and I know that you’ve had a wonderful time tonight 
worshipping the Lord, as I have, a…, being led by this wonderful praise 
team and our instrumentalists a…, all of them together just helping to get 
our hearts a…, right before the Lord tonight and ready to open His Word 
together and to share it together and I do appreciate that so much and I 
appreciate your participation. You guys have just done a great job singing 
and celebrating tonight and a…, it’s amazing how much a…a…, this whole 
room just comes alive when you’re alive in this room and a…, thank you for 
a…, helping us just to lift our voices and to make at least a joyful noise 
unto the Lord. That is biblical, a joyful noise to the Lord and so a…, 
appreciate you doing that being a part of tonight. 
 
You know one of the most embarrassing and one of the most humiliating of 
all experiences in life is the experience of stumbling and falling. How 
many of you have fallen down unintentionally at least one time in your 
life? All right! I just wanted to be sure that I’m not alone here. 
There’ve been a number of times in my life but one of the most vivid 
happened at about 6:15 in the morning on my way to seminary a…, along with 
my wife Connie, back in those days a…, in which we were trying to make our 
way through seminary. We lived out in a part of town in our hometown of 
Memphis, Tennessee where we had to commute in about 30 minutes a…, one way 
into the downtown area of Memphis and a…, I was a seminary student trying 
to maximize the hours in seminary classes and the hours that were needed 
for study and so during the years that I was in seminary I actually took a 
paper route and threw a paper route, 350 papers every day, The Commercial 
Appeal, 7 days a week, and a…, did that a…, for a very long time while I 
was going to seminary. In fact I’m sure that’s when I lost my hair is 
because I was sleep deprived during those days and a…, I was typically 
getting up about 3 to 3:30 AM every morning throwing those papers, having 
to get back home and ready between 6:15 or about 6 to 6:30 a…, so that we 
could get away. Connie was a nurse working in a hospital down in the inner 
a…, city area there and so I would take her in and drop her off at the 
hospital and then I would go to the library at the seminary. I’d be one of 
the first people on campus and I’d get some things done in the morning 
before I’d start classes and then I’d finish classes and try to have some 
more time in the afternoon just to…to be able to do all of those things. 
And so the paper route was working, Connie was busy working as a nurse and 
a…, one of those mornings when we were going in, I’ll never forget. It was 
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a tremendously cool, cold, rainy morning. You know when the rain just 
comes in, the skies are gray and your out there in the midst of all that 
traffic and you know what it’s like, you’re just tryin to get where you’ve 
gotta go and want to get in. But we stopped that morning to pick up some 
donuts and coffee at Dunkin Donuts on Union Avenue in Memphis, Tennessee. 
And I ran into the donut shop and came running out with a bag of donuts in 
one hand and coffee in the other and I’ll never forget when I got to the 
car and reached for the door I never quit, I just kept going all the way 
down on my back. And of course, we had to wear a shirt and tie to 
seminary, you know kinda gettin our ready? Thankfully I don’t have one on 
tonight, but we had to wear it in that day and time and had to wear it 
to…I mean I had on this suit and I was soaked from the top of my collar to 
the…to the sock in my shoe and I’m 30 minutes away from home and I need to 
get Connie to work and so I did. But I was also very close to our church 
and not only was I throwing a paper route, but I was also interning as we 
have some interns who work in our ministry here. I was interning in the 
ministry there at Belleview Baptist Church and was involved visiting a lot 
of our young families who were having babies and in the preschool and 
children’s area of the ministry and I had a brilliant thought. I had keys 
to the children’s ministry building at Belleview and I knew that in one of 
those rooms there was a washer and a dryer. And so after I dropped Connie 
off I went to the church, went into that room that I had the keys to, 
locked the door, took off every piece of clothing [congregation laughter] 
and put all my cloths in that dryer and started the dryer. And then as I 
was standing there, [congregation laughter] in my birthday suit, now just 
imagine that. No don’t imagine that actually just [congregation laughter] 
shame on you for even thinking that direction. But as I was standing there 
I had this thought, my whole ministry is over if somebody opens that door 
[pause for congregation laughter] because at about 6:50 in the morning I’m 
standin naked in the closet of one of the church rooms in the children’s 
area [congregation laughter] and it’d be on the headlines of the paper the 
next morning. [congregation laughter] I’ve never forgotten that 
experience. You know it’s just one of those stupid moments in life and you 
just kinda live through it and you live to tell it, but you go on. And of 
course tonight you got a great laugh out of just hearing that and trying 
to imagine what might have really happened that day, that morning in my 
life. Stumbling can be embarrassing, it can be something that is 
humiliating, it can be something that is very humorous, that is except 
when it relates to your walk with Christ and the importance of your faith. 
 
One of the most tragic and one of the most shameful of experiences that 
happens in the realm of faith, is when people who are followers of Christ 
stumble and fall. And yes, it’s humiliating and yes, it’s embarrassing, 
but it can do great damage to the body of Christ. It can bring great 
injury to that testimony and to the people who are around that person in 
life and certainly every one of us can put a name to that experience if we 
stop and think about it long enough. And so it wouldn’t surprise you, 
understanding the reality of that kind of injury, that the very last word 
that Jesus had to give to His disciples by way of instruction, was a word 
of caution and a word of encouragement about the issue of stumbling and 
falling. 
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If you have your Bible tonight I want you to join me in John chapter 16, 
because we’ve been looking each Wednesday night through the course of this 
year at The Upper Room Discourse, the final gathering of Christ with His 
disciples where they shared the Passover, where they shared the Lord’s 
Supper, as it was instituted there that evening, where Jesus washed the 
feet of the disciples and then not only did they have that time around the 
table, they got up and began to make their way out into the Garden where 
Jesus would ultimately, of course, be a…arrested, where the disciples 
would be scattered, where all of the events that would lead to the final 
moments and the event of the passion and the crucifixion of the Christ 
would unfold. And of course, all of this would be the backdrop to what 
would ultimately become the most triumphant day, His resurrection and His 
appearance to His disciples and then the beginning of the church as it 
began to expand and…and began to have impact in that culture until one day 
ultimately the church has come all the way to us here today because of the 
reality of what Jesus had done in the lives of those disciples. But a big 
part of that were the instructions that He gave to them and He gave them 
instructions in order to help them to be prepared, to know how to live, to 
know how to walk and to follow Him in this world. And so tonight we’re 
gonna actually look at the last part of The Upper Room Discourse. And 
we’re gonna bring what’s been a very enjoyable study for me to a close as 
it relates to our lives and What The Lord Requires Of Us. Let’s begin 
reading in John 16 and verse 1: 
 
“These things I have spoken to you, that you should not be made to…” 
 
What? 
 
“…stumble.” 
 
1“These things I have spoken to you, that you should not be made to 
stumble. 2They will put you out of the synagogues; yes, the time is coming 
that whoever kills you will think that he offers God service. 3And these 
things they will do to you because they have not known the Father nor Me.” 
 
Then look again in verse 4: 
 
“But these things I have told you, that when the time comes, you may 
remember that I told you of them. And these things I did not say to you at 
the beginning, because I was with you.” 
 
Jesus is saying, all these things, these things that I’ve been talking 
about, these 10 things that we’ve looked at and examined together, that 
have been a part of His requirement for us, He’s intensifying the focus of 
these things and He says this particular part: 
 
“…I did not say to you at the beginning, because I’ve been with you.” 
 
But then He goes on to say in verse 5: 
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“…now I’m gonna go away to Him who sent Me,…” 
 
And so He gives the final word in verse 33, John 16 in verse 33, and 
you’ll note again the continuity to the verses we just read: 
 
“These things I have spoken to you, that in Me you may have peace. In this 
world you will have tribulation; but be of good cheer…” 
 
Let’s read the last phrase out loud together. 
 
“…I have overcome the world.” 
 
Jesus ended His entire speech with an exclamation point. He said I told 
you a lot of things, I’ve given you instruction, I’ve been telling you 
what to do, but I want you to know at the end: 
 
“…I have overcome the world.” 
 
And I want you to live your life with a confidence of victory. Life is not 
gonna be easy, following me is going to be challenging. Certainly in the 
immediate contest He’s talking about the pressure, He’s talking about the 
persecution that comes from the world as we seek to follow Christ and 
therefore He says you have to guard your stand. You’ve gotta be careful. 
As a dad, I’m finding that with 2 teenagers in my house that right up 
there next to, “I love you” that probably the second most common phrase 
out of my life…my mouth is always, “Be careful.” I found myself getting in 
this habit, this rut, if you will, that every time I speak to my 17-year-
old son after 10 o’clock at night when he’s out on the road and he’s 
somewhere and gonna be home a little bit later, I always say to him, “I 
love you” and then I always say, “Be careful” and I’ve said to myself 
again and again, maybe you don’t just always need to say it, it doesn’t 
mean anything, you say it all the time, be careful, be careful, be 
careful! But I can’t help myself, because I want him to be careful. I know 
how many things happen out there and need I remind you that as a pastor 
far too many times in my life I’ve had to answer the call, the call to a 
family, the call to a situation of crisis and so there’s an immediate 
sense of anxiety in me that I have to struggle with and so over and over I 
say, be careful. But Jesus was not anxious, Jesus was just being faithful 
to tell the disciples what they needed to know and that is: 
 
“…in this world you’re gonna have tribulation; but be of good cheer, I 
have overcome the world.” 
 
You see Jesus Christ had already spoken to them about the issues of living 
and following Him in the world. Certainly one of the biggest issues is the 
fact that we have a tripper. We have a tripper who is looking for every 
opportunity to catch us, to help us to stumble and you need to be aware 
that there’s an adversary at work in your life who is looking for any 
occasion and every opportunity whereby he can take you down. And so he’s 
looking for the occasion to find you and to trip you. He also, of course, 
knows that in this world and Jesus had walked among us in this world at 
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this point for 33 years, had been in 3 years of public ministry with His 
disciples and He knew and He was saying to them, the world is going to put 
you down. Not only is Satan going to try to trip you up, but the world 
around you is gonna put you down. Don’t expect the world to say, great job 
Christian! [claps] No you’re not gonna get an applause. The gestures that 
you will get from the world may be very difficult to bear. And then He 
also knows and had already told them that there’s a problem in them, a 
problem of a fallen nature. And because you have a sin nature and I have a 
sin nature, not only is there somebody to trip us up and the world that 
would put us down, but we have a nature in us that pulls us down. There’s 
a gravity inside of us that keeps pulling us down. The songwriter said: 
 
     Prone to wonder Lord I feel it, 
     Prone to leave the God I love. 
 
And though I love God and worship God there is something in me that 
submarines the desire for true spirituality in my life and it’s carnality 
in sin. So Jesus is saying to them, I want you to know that I want you to 
have peace in this world, but in this world you are gonna have tribulation 
and yet here it is: 
 
“…I have overcome the world.” 
 
I think Jesus wants His followers to embrace victory and not defeat and I 
think that’s a very important word for you and for me tonight, because we 
are all very prone as people seeking to live out a spiritual reality in a 
world that is obsessed and possessed with nothing but sensual and physical 
reality and material reality that it is very hard for us to a…, to try to 
maintain the…the faith and the focus of our lives spiritually. And yet I 
believe that what Jesus wants us to do is to live with a conscious sense 
of victory and not defeat. If I could say it in a different way, I think 
that Jesus is very concerned that we not simply try to exist in the 
survival mode. I know a lot of Christians who are just surviving, hunkerin 
down, hangin on and they’re living in the survival mode. But if I 
understand the words of Jesus here, I believe His word to us is, hey I 
want you to live boldly and I want you to live confidently for Me. There’s 
a…a devotional book that I have used for a number of years now called, 
Daily With The King, it’s not a very well known book and there’re not a 
whole lot of them around, but it’s written by a ga…guy named Guy King and 
it’s called Daily With The King and back in February there was a little 
thought that I just kinda kept. Listen to this: 
 
“I’m determined, not merely to survive as a Christian, but to overcome. 
Too often my life has been a “hanging in there kind of thing” when 
actually God has called me to be an overcomer. Do I get into one scrape 
after another and then say, whew, thank God I got out of that one alive. 
Is that all there is getting out of things alive. The secret of overcoming 
is adequate resources and the secret of adequate resources is tapping in 
to the infinite supply of God. God’s enormous quantities are at my 
disposal if only I will claim them. The lack is not with God it’s with my 
struggle and my half effort through sheer determination and little faith 
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to try to overcome apart from God’s way.” 
 
And then he says: 
 
“God let me believe You, really believe You, for therein lies my ability 
to have victory and to overcome, not merely to exist. It is according to 
Your riches in glory, by Christ Jesus, You measure Your supply according 
to our faith and You always supply everything we need when we tap in to 
Your strength.” 
 
Are you livin in survival mode tonight? Are you an overcomer? Well, 
tonight I wanna close this series by talking about principles of an 
overcoming life. They’re very simple, but they’re very important and 
tonight I wanna give you 3 insights, depending on how long you listen, 3 
INSIGHTS TO HELP YOU TO LIVE AN OVERCOMING LIFE, because I believe this is 
so very important to everyone of us. John 16 in verse 33 I want us to look 
at that one more time: 
 
“These things I have spoken to you, that in Me you may have peace…” 
 
Do you wanna have a life that is overcoming then here is the first 
principle: 
 
You have to PRACTICE THE PRESENCE OF CHRIST EVERYDAY. Practice the 
presence of Christ everyday. Jesus says and don’t miss this: 
 
“These things I have spoken to you, that in Me you may have peace…” 
 
“…in Me…” 
 
Peace is not found in a li…in a place. Peace is not found in a 
circumstance. Peace is found in the assurance of the active presence of 
God in my daily life and when I am aware of His presence and when I 
acknowledge His presence and when I count on His presence then I begin to 
experience His power and His peace in my life. If you look back up in 
chapter 16 and verse 5, we were up there when we read those opening 
verses, Jesus said: 
 
“But now I go away to Him who sent Me, and none of you asks Me, ‘Where are 
You going?’” 
 
And then He goes on to say: 
 
“Nevertheless I tell you the truth…” 
 
In verse 7: 
 
“…It is to your advantage that I go away; for if I do not go away, the 
Helper will not come to you; but if I depart, I will send Him to you.” 
 
Jesus said, I need to go away, but I’m gonna send you a helper and He’s 
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gonna come to you. He’d already talked about this helper back over in 
chapter 14, verses 16 and 17, so be sure you mark this in your Bible, John 
14:16 and 17, Jesus said: 
 
15“…I will pray the Father, He will give you another Helper, that He may 
abide with you forever–17the Spirit of truth, whom the world cannot 
receive, because it neither sees Him nor knows Him; but you know Him, for 
He dwells with you and will be in you.” 
 
The presence of God is real Christian and one of the greatest secrets to 
having an overcoming life is never allowing there to be a time in your 
place where you are not counting, reckoning and depending upon the 
presence of God with you every moment of every day. Now clearly Jesus says 
this is a spiritual thing, this is a spiritual thing. He says the world 
cannot even receive or perceive the Spirit, but you know Him because He’s 
with you and He’s in you. You see the natural man looks for his security, 
looks for his strength, looks for his sufficiency in the things that are 
in the world. The natural man will use anything that works. If it’s money 
in the bank that gives security then you get money in the bank. If it’s 
carrying a pistol, having a gun that gives you a sense of security then 
you carry a gun. If it’s making investments for the future so that you 
have some ability to…to have a sense of future security then you invest in 
future securities and the world uses a lot of things to try to find peace 
and strength and power. But Jesus said, you’re not gonna find the peace 
you’re looking for in any of these things. They all have their place. They 
all have their role, but peace is found in a relationship with Him and it 
is the constant awareness of His presence in my life, that wherever I go, 
that whatever I say, that whatever confronts me Jesus is with me and it’s 
this confident awareness of Him that gives you a sense of confidence in 
every circumstance in your life. The problem is most of us are not Christ 
aware, most of us are self aware. Heh, the awareness that most of us are 
caught up with is self awareness and…and self concern. 
 
I heard somebody once say that: 
 
“When I was in my 20’s I was always consumed with what does everybody 
think about me, what does everybody think about me?” 
 
And then they said: 
 
“When I got into my 40’s I finally came to the place, I thought, I don’t 
care what anybody thinks about me.” 
 
And then they said: 
 
“When I got in my 60’s I realized that nobody was ever thinking about me 
in the first place.” Heh, heh, heh, heh, heh, heh, heh! [congregation 
laughter] 
 
You see what are you aware of? Are you just aware of things in the world 
around you? Are you aware of yourself? Are you aware of Christ? And when I 
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talk about the presence of Christ I’m not talking about a feeling. I know 
we come into a place like this and we get involved in worship and there is 
a very real sense of the presence of God with us, but I am afraid that 
sometimes we come in and say, oh, I gotta get that feeling. You know, if 
I’m not getting spiritual goose bumps then there’s no presence of God in 
this place. But the presence of God is here and we acknowledge that and we 
count on that and we teach His Word and we proclaim praise to Him and we 
lift up His name because we are acknowledging and we are affirming and we 
are proclaiming the presence of our God. But the presence of God is a 
vital part of the assurance and the reassurance of your life. The psalmist 
said it in Psalm 23:    (verse 4) 
 
Yea, though I walk through the valley of the shadow of death,…You are with 
me;… 
 
And of all the things that have amazed me the most in life and ministry 
and in suffering, nothing has amazed me more than the fingerprints of 
God’s presence in places and experiences that everything in me wanted to 
cry out where is God? It’s a strange thing. I can’t really explain that to 
you, but I have experienced it time and time again. 
 
Ross, I see you here tonight. I know you just got back from Boston. Did 
you run the marathon Monday? No, you wish, but you were there right? You 
were there on the starting line of the Boston Marathon. You and I had that 
experience together about 4 years ago. I wasn’t even a part of the 
Prestonwood staff or the Prestonwood team at that time. A…, but you called 
me when I was down in Florida and told me about what you were doin and how 
you guys were goin up there and gonna be a part of this evangelistic 
outreach at the starting line of the Boston Marathon and Prestonwood was 
beginning to do some preliminary work to help start a church up in Boston 
and I remember I thought that would be such an incredible experience that 
I was gonna take my son, who was 14 at the time and that we were gonna 
make a…, our way up to join a…, Ross and Dr. Graham and some others that 
were gonna be up there and just be a part of the Boston Marathon. And I 
was so excited about doing that, just after Easter and on Patriots Day and 
we were gonna take in a…a Red Sox, Yankees game which I got to do and that 
was incredible to do. But at the same time that I was in the midst of 
planning that little trip and that little a…, opportunity with my son and 
the impact of that ministry I was involved in a ministry relationship in 
my church in Boca…Boca Raton with a man who had been the executive pastor 
of that church for a number of years and he had been retired from another 
executive capacity but came on board as a…a young retiree and had just 
given his heart and his life and his soul to that church and that 
ministry. When I went there as pastor in 1998, he just put his arms around 
me, loved me, helped me, enabled me, encouraged me, blessed me. But in a…, 
late 1999 just before Christmas he came to me and said, you know pastor, 
he said a…, I just really feel like you need somebody to come alongside 
you to make a fresh run with you and He was just in his early 60’s and he 
said, you know I wanna…I wanna retire now once again and I really feel 
like my mission is done. God’s brought the church a pastor, you’re here, 
you’re goin, the church is being blessed. He said I just wanna spend some 
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additional time with my wife and I just wanna really, you know, enjoy the 
years that are ahead. His wife’s mother had died a…, just a few months 
earlier and as they walked through all of that they realized that they 
needed just to…to find some time together. And I encouraged him and we had 
a blessed sendoff. But in about February I got a call one day that he was 
in a hospital room. Some things had been happening and they had done an 
MRI and he had a very aggressive brain tumor and we were tryin to come to 
terms with that and what it meant and what would happen and I was praying 
with them and ministering to them and loving them and walking through all 
of this with them and it was determined that he needed to go away to a 
specialty hospital and that he needed to have a very serious surgery. They 
decided to send him to the Brigham and Women’s University Hospital in 
Boston, Massachusetts and as I prayed for him and as he was making plans 
and as I had separately purchased tickets to take my son to Boston, as 
only God would have it, the day that he got there for surgery was the day 
that I was in Boston, the only time I’d ever been in Boston in my life. 
I’ve never forgotten that day, leavin that ballgame and runnin to catch a 
bus and goin across town and unbeknownst to him walking in a hospital room 
in Boston, Massachusetts and seeing a staff member and his…  < turn tape > 
…and the Lord just kinda put all that together for some love and 
fellowship and it was just one of those moments where there was a sense of 
God’s encouragement coming in his life at a time when he was going through 
the very worst of life. I’m not sayin I’m the holy spirit of the presence 
of God or any of those things. Don’t go anywhere near that, okay, you’ll 
get us all in trouble. Heh! But what I am saying to you is that time and 
time again in my life, either through the experiences that I’ve had as a 
pastor or as I have witnessed other people go through things I’ve seen how 
God has just shown up and just reminded em, I’m here, I’m with you, you’re 
not alone, you’re not by yourself. I am with you! In October of that year 
I buried that friend. It was hard. But I tell you till this day the 
relationship that I have shared with his wife and his family and the 
reality of God’s work through all of that has been something that is 
precious and treasured in our lives together. We had a great friendship 
and all the way through I saw the grace of God in his life. Would we have 
ever chosen those things? No! 
 
“In this world you have tribulation.” 
 
But Jesus said: 
 
“…In Me you can have peace.” 
 
And you see the great reality of life is that when you and I count on the 
presence of God in our lives it begins to give us the ability to overcome 
whatever the circumstance, whatever the situation may be. It’s an 
awareness of God that lifts my mind, my heart, my spirit above all the 
things of this life so that I am able to focus on Him and I am able to 
have and to share victory with Him. You see in every circumstance you are 
either an overcomer or you are overcome and the whole secret to which one 
of those you are is what you are aware of. Where is your conscious focus 
in life? Well, we are in a relationship with Christ where He will never 
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leave us and never forsake us.  Hebrews chapter 13, verses 5 and 6, I love 
this verse as it’s presented in the Amplified Bible. I’ve provided it here 
for you tonight. If you guys can get it up there for me I’m gonna try to 
help us read this together. 
 
Let your character, or moral disposition be free from love of money, 
including greed, averous lust and craving for earthly possessions, and be 
satisfied with your present circumstances, with what you have. For He, 
that is God, Himself has said, I will not in anyway fail you nor give you 
up, nor leave you without support.  
 
Let’s go to the next frame. 
 
I will not…I will not in any degree leave you helpless, nor forsake you, 
nor let you down, relax My hold on you, assuredly not. 
 
That’s the Amplified, that’s pretty good isn’t it? So we take comfort and 
are encouraged and confident and boldly say: 
 
The Lord is my helper I will not be seized with alarm. I will not fear or 
dread or be terrified. What can man do to me? 
 
You see the problem is we magnify men, we minimize God. God says if I’m 
magnified in your life you’ll never have a problem with a man, a 
circumstance or an issue. I don’t know…now please…please I’m not talkin 
about walkin through life singin, Tiptoe Through The Tulips, spiritually, 
nothing gonna bother me I’m just looking at Jesus. Okay? There’s a lot of 
that kind of stuff goin on out there folks and I want you to know as a 
Christian you’re gonna grieve, you’re gonna struggle, you’re gonna have 
hardships, there’re gonna be moments of pain and frustration and all of 
these things, but the secret to an overcoming life is practicing the 
presence of God every day. And if you’ll be Christ aware you’ll have 
victory. He said: 
 
“These things I’ve spoken to you that in Me you may have peace.” 
 
The second thing that I want you to see is that not only are we to 
practice the presence of God every day. But we need to EXPERIENCE THE 
TRANSFORMATION OF OUR SORROWS, experience the transformation of our 
sorrows. He said in verse 33: 
 
“These thing I’ve spoken to you that in Me you may have peace.” 
 
In the world, let’s change this context here now, in the world you will 
have tribulation and we tribulate just thinkin it don’t we huh? I mean 
tribulation makes you tribulate. We get worried. We get anxious. We get 
upset because we’re tribulating and we don’t like the idea of tribulating. 
But tribulation is a reality. But I want you to see what the Bible tells 
us in another part of the 16th chapter, 16, verse 20, look at what it says: 
 
“Most assuredly, I say to you that you will weep and lament, but the world 
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will rejoice; and you will be sorrowful, but your sorrow will be turned 
into joy.” 
 
Please understand the point here, experience the transformation of your 
sorrows. Your sorrow will be turned into joy. I’m trading my sorrows. I’m 
trading them for the joy of the Lord and the way that you have an 
overcoming life is that you begin to focus on the transformation of your 
sorrows. Tri…tribulation as I mentioned is acknowledged, it’s a real 
concept, but Jesus changes our sorrows into joys and this is one of the 
great mysteries of faith. Jesus doesn’t substitute He transforms. You say, 
well what do you mean by that? Well, look with me in verse 21: 
 
“A women, when she is in labor, has sorrow because her hour has come; but 
as soon as she has given birth to the qu…to the child, she no longer 
remembers the anguish, for the joy that a human being has been born into 
the world.” 
 
We clearly know that we call that process labor and delivery. Labor is 
excruciating, difficult, painful, hard, it is sorrowful. Hey, I got an 
amen from somebody out there, I heard that. [congregation laughter] I’m 
just tryin to echo it for all the sisters out there tonight and so I just 
wanna be sure that I do a good job up here. I know I don’t have any idea 
what I’m talkin about but I’m tryin real hard to use every adjective and 
every emphasis that I can to say it’s the…it’s the hardest thing in the 
world. Well, there’s another one, I got 2 now. Okay, let’s see if I can 
keep goin. You see it is transformed, the same sorrow that brings pain is 
what is transformed into joy. It’s not substituted, He doesn’t take away 
the pain, He transforms the pain. Something that is so hard becomes 
something that is so blessed in life. And that’s exactly what God does 
again and again. You see in our world, the way that the world tries to 
provide joy is by substitution. If you have somethin hard then there’s a 
full replacement therapy, heh, and the replacement therapy is we’ll give 
you somethin else. We’ll give you more money. We’ll give you another 
house. We’ll get you another place. We’ll get you some new friends. You go 
buy you some new clothes, it’s all about replacement therapy. Or it’s 
about revenge therapy, you’ll get em back, you’ll get even. You write an 
IOU and you stick it in your pocket and you say I’ll make it good some 
day. You see the world is filled with a mentality of replacement and 
revenge. But Jesus says no, I’ll take your sorrow and I will turn it into 
joy. The greatest picture of that is in the book of Genesis chapter 50 
when at the end of the life of Joseph, a man who had been despised by his 
brothers, who had experienced every kind of put down, every kind of 
mishap, every kind of bad circumstance, in and out of prison, falsely 
accused, everything was wrong in Joseph’s life. But he never lost his 
sense of awareness of God’s presence and God’s purpose for his life and at 
the end of his life when he stood as the most powerful man in Egypt and 
had all of his brothers who had done him in and caused him years of grief 
standing in front of him, instead of looking at them and doing what the 
Queen of The Hearts said, “Off with their heads.” He looked at them and 
said: 
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You meant this to me for evil, but God meant it for good. 
 
It was transformation. It wasn’t substitution, I’ll get even, it was 
transformation and the secret to an overcoming life is being a person who 
sees and knows that you can experience the transformation of your sorrows. 
If we need an even greater picture, Jesus went to the cross. The cross is 
nothing more or less than a place of suffering and of shame, but today the 
cross stands as the greatest symbol of hope and of life because Jesus bore 
the suffering of the cross and He transformed the sorrow of the cross into 
the victory of His resurrection of His power and that’s why our crosses 
are empty, because we don’t have a dead Christ. We have a living Christ. 
And every time we see that symbol of a cross we are reminded that there is 
hope through the darkness of suffering unto the power of God. And that 
same thing is gonna be true in your life. Are you experiencing a cross 
right now? Is there bitterness, is there shame, is there hardship, is 
there suffering? God transforms your sorrows into joy. 
 
“In the world you will have tribulation…” 
 
The sorrow is real but the transformation is real when Jesus said: 
 
“…Be of good cheer I have overcome the world.” 
 
Can you take one more? This is the 45 minute point so I’m glad you gave me 
an affirmation on that. COMMENCE THE VICTORY CELEBRATION NOW. Start 
celebrating! Don’t wait to celebrate until life gets better, start 
celebrating right now, because Jesus said: 
 
“In the world you’re gonna have tribulation, but be of good cheer I have 
overcome the world.” 
 
And it’s time to celebrate. It’s time to affirm again what He has done for 
us and every time that I see this phrase I can’t help but be reminded of 
that portion of Scripture in Matthew 14, when Jesus had sent His disciples 
out there on the…on the sea that night, the Sea Of Galilee, after the 
feeding of the 5000. And they’re out there and the storm comes and the 
waves and the wind are beating them up and then Jesus comes walking to 
them on the water. Do you know what the Bible says that He said in Matthew 
14, verse 17? [verse 27] He said: 
 
… “Be of good cheer! It is I; do not be afraid.” 
 
Jesus walked to them on the water that night saying to them everything 
that is over your head is already under my feet. You don’t need to worry 
about anything. I am in charge here and tonight what you need to do and 
what I need to do in life as we face the hard places, the tough places, 
the moments where we feel a sense of defeat and we do feel defeated, we 
feel limited, we feel tempted and we feel defeated that the LTD of the 
Christian life, heh, and most of us are riding around in an LTD, limited, 
tempted and defeated, but He says what I want you do is I want you to 
start celebrating and I want you to start celebrating right now. 
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“…I have overcome the world.” 
 
And by saying that He’s saying to you and to me, you may be weak but I’m 
strong. You’re weak because you’re living in this world, but your weakness 
you don’t need to worry about, I am your strength. That’s why the Bible 
tells us in 1 John chapter 4, verses 4 and following: 
 
…Greater is He that is in you then he that is in the world. 
 
Yes, you have weakness, but Jesus has strength and for every point of 
weakness Jesus is sufficient to give you strength. He is strong in your 
weakness. 
 
“…Be of good cheer I have overcome the world.” 
 
He’s also saying: 
 
“…Be of good cheer I have over come the world.” 
 
He’s saying to you, your faith is not in vain. Sometimes we wonder is my 
faith real? Is God really gonna come through? Am I…am I really going to 
experience this and we’re afraid that maybe somehow we’re gonna be 
disappointed. 
 
I thought back recently with the beginning of baseball season, back to 
last year and that moment that sticks in all of our minds when the Florida 
Marlins and Chicago Cubs were playing that game that was gonna determine 
who would go on to the World Series and there was that foul ball, you 
remember that don’t you? And all the controversy and all the things that 
happened and do you remember that how after that game that night there in 
Wrigley Field they were showing the hats that had already been prepared 
with the National League championship symbols on em and they had the iced 
down champagne back over in the club house ready for the celebration and 
it was a celebration that ended in nothing but shame and disappointment. 
But I want you to know something, listen to me tonight, you’re faith is 
not in vain. You’re not gonna be left out of the party. You’re not gonna 
stand for Christ and then one day feel it was all for nothing. Jesus said: 
 
“This is the victory that overcomes the world.” 
 
Our faith, whoever is born of God overcomes the world. You are an 
overcomer in Jesus Christ. And then we begin the celebration right now 
because Jesus shall reign. He reigns right now as the conqueror in this 
world, but one day every eye will see Him and every heart will be able to 
understand that Jesus Christ is Lord and He reigns and that’s why we 
praise Him and that’s why we sing, because our Jesus is the living, 
ruling, reigning Christ. Look in the book of Revelation chapter 17. I love 
this passage of Scripture Revelation 17 and verse 4, or excuse me verse 14 
it says: 
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“These will make war with the Lamb, and the Lamb will overcome them, for 
He is the Lord of lords and the King of kings; and those who are with Him 
are called, chosen, and faithful.” 
 
“Be of good cheer, I have overcome the world.” 
 
Romans 8, the Word Perfect verse found in your Worship Guide tonight says 
this: 
 
..we are more than conquerors through Him who loved us. 
 
Do you know what the Greek word for conqueror is? Nike N-I-K-E, Nike, 
somebody got it that’s right. In fact that word right there in…in Roman’s 
chapter 8 in verse 37 is hupper-nike, super conquerors. We are more than 
conquerors. And every time you see a pair of Nike’s you just say Jesus is 
the King and I’m a conqueror in Jesus. There is the confidence of victory 
in His name. Practice the presence of Christ every day. Experience the 
transformation of your sorrows into joy and commence the celebration of 
the victory right now because Jesus has overcome. I think that’s reason 
for us to call upon Him, to worship Him and to embrace that victory 
tonight. 
 
 


